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ICAS Meeting Notes
June 9, 2010

UC Sacramento Center
Members present. CSU: John Tarjan, Diana Guerin, Barbara Swerkes, Kevin Baaske, James Postma, Thomas Krabacher, Susan Gubernat. CCC: Jane Patton, Richard Mahon, Michelle Pilati, Beth Smith. UC: Henry Powell, Dan Simmons, Keith Williams, Jonathan Alexander.

Guests. UC: David Kay, UCEP Vice Chair, Bill Jacob, BOARS Vice Chair, Robert Anderson, Vice Chair-Elect, Larry Pitts, Provost and EVC, AVP and Director of State Governmental Relations Steve Juarez. CCC: David Morse, 2010-11 Chair, Transfer and Articulation Committee

Staff. CCC: Julie Adams, Katey Lewis. UC: Martha Winnacker, Clare Sheridan.

Absent. UC: Sylvia Hurtado

I. Chair’s Welcome and Announcements
Chair Powell welcomed the members and gave a brief overview of the meeting schedule. He then thanked everyone for their service, stating that he is glad the three segments have been able to work together through ICAS. The future of higher education in the state depends on our joint explanation of what is so important to preserve. Jane Patton thanked him for setting the tone for successful advocacy efforts.

II. Consent calendar
The consent calendar and agenda were approved.
III. Debriefing on ICAS Legislative Day

UC Vice Chair Dan Simmons opened the discussion, noting that Senator Ruskin sent his thanks to ICAS for the expertise it brought to the hearings of the Joint Committee on the Master Plan. He also noted that the lowlight of the day was Senator Ducheny’s frank, but extremely negative view of the budget process. Simmons felt that the legislative day was productive because we were able to educate legislators and their staff members about the coordination that occurs among the three segments. CCC Senate President Jane Patton asked whether the structure of the day worked well or if member would like it to change next year. CSU Member-at-Large Barbara Swerkes commented that it will be important to continue focusing on advocacy throughout the year, noting that the legislators stated they would like to hear the faculty perspective more often. CSU Immediate Past Chair John Tarjan suggesting that the advocacy task force should continue to meet, but suggested that ICAS meetings should be held throughout the state, not just in Sacramento. CCC Curriculum Chair Richard Mahon felt that the ICAS leg day was valuable, but the intersegmental day hosted by the three University administrations was not. He suggested focusing advocacy at the district level. Simmons stated that as a matter of substance, the day did not accomplish much, but as a matter of perception, it was very valuable because it showed that the three segments are united. He also advocated continuing to meet in Sacramento because it gives ICAS regular opportunities to spend some meeting time with a legislator or their staff. CCC Treasurer Beth Smith stated that while coordinating local visits is complex, it educates the members about issues and is more important than budget advocacy. Any such effort should begin early in the year. UC UCEP Chair Keith Williams suggested that ICAS should provide legislators with one-pagers and communicate more regularly. 
IV. Senator Carol Liu

Senator Liu was unable to attend the meeting. Staff member Juan Salazar attended in her stead. He outlined the education bills that Senator Liu sponsored or co-sponsored. is interested in youth and education. Was sponsoring a bill, SB 1126, to create a seamless route for teachers of early childhood education in order to expand the workforce. Senate Fellow. SB 1440 is a more comprehensive approach to addressing ease of transfer. SB 969 would create a fee policy limiting fee increases in order to make fee hikes more predictable. It would limit fees to 40% of...Fee increases would be linked to increases in financial aid. SB 1143 would establish a funding policy … Working with CCC Chancellor’s office on the problematic aspects of the bill. 

Keith Williams asked Mr. Salazar to be sure to address quality, as well as access and affordability, noting that the faculty are concerned that quality will erode with the reduction in state funding. John Tarjan noted his disappointment that amendments have not made to SB 1126 and SB 1440. He stated that faculty share the goal of SB 1440, but it must be done right. The CSU faculty Senate passed two resolutions about it. He stated that as written, the 72 CCC districts will be empowered to create their own transfer degrees; this is unworkable. He also argued that courses may have similar names, but very different content.  Also, while faculty understand the need for predictable fees, if we limit fee increases, we must limit enrollment, but the Master Plan says that CSU must accept all eligible students, and the  University can not afford to accept students who are unfunded, even if they are eligible. The bill guarantees admission, but does not providing funding, so students may not be able to get into classes. Jane Patton stated that the CCC faculty supports SB 1440, if amended. While they are pleased that it provides that an AA degree must stand have content, CCC faculty wish to work with CSU faculty to determine degree requirements.  The CCC faculty do not support SB 1143. The mission of the CCCs is to provide a second chance and performance-based funding favors the best prepared students. Juan Salazar responded that there will be significant changes made to the bill. The CCC Board of Governors will study how completion can be better accomplished and will considering providing incentive funding above and beyond base funding and COLA. Beth Smith commented that completion does not necessarily indicate success in any given course. Dan Simmons stated that it would be difficult to institute a multi-year fee policy since state funding is so unreliable. UC Provost Larry Pitts added that UC lost a lawsuit after it raised fees, and that the Universities can not offer a guarantee to students. John Tarjan stated that when the legislature prohibits the University from raising fees without providing an appropriate level of funding, it is essentially limiting access. When UC reduces enrollment, it puts pressure on CSU, which then puts pressure on the CCCs. Under the Master Plan, CSU and the CCCs can not turn eligible students away, so they provide fewer courses and seats. The students who get pushed out are the most disadvantaged and those who most need training to find jobs and become productive citizens. He stated that the faculty’s interest in protecting higher education goes beyond its own interests, to maintaining the competitive advantage of the state’s economy. CSU Member-at-Large Susan Gubernat noted that the self-support policy for summer sessions also disadvantages students who need to work.  CSU Secretary Diana Guerin highlighted the interconnectedness of the three segments. When CSU closed transfer enrollment in spring, returned to the CCCs to get enough units to maintain their health and car insurance. Often, students can not afford to go to a CSU away from home. She also stated that there are well-articulated pathways between CCCs and CSUs in the same region, and that therefore the concern about ease of transfer is overblown; it is not a big problem because most students do not opt to attend a four year college outside of their local area. She noted that faculty should be involved in discussions about transfer because they know what students need. The critical problem is access. To illustrate this point, last spring CSU Fullerton denied 2000 transfer students. Salazar responded that  Senator Liu is frustrated with the rates of acceptance of transfer students. Barbara Swerkes described the C-ID project and other efforts to coordinate faculty across the segments in terms of a common curriculum. She suggested adding language to SB 1440 that requires faculty input and acknowledges the efforts currently underway. UC Associate Vice President and Director of State Governmental Relations Steve Juarez noted that any amendments must be submitted by the end of the month. Jane Patton reiterated the point that transfer is not the real problem facing the segments. Rather, the two major issues are adequate preparation (she noted that the legislature slashed CCC support services like counseling and tutoring) and enrollment capacity. UCOPE Chair Jonathan Alexander stated that he asked his committee members to investigate the disposition of transfer students.

V. Transfer Curriculum

A)  IGETC Standards Committee

IGETC Standards Committee Chair Richard Mahon stated that the only significant change to the IGETC Standards, Policies and Procedures document is the proposed addition of “pass along” language. Currently, courses either have to be authorized or an articulation officer has to certify that there is such a course somewhere in the CCC system. The proposed change is to add the pass-along provision and monitor to see what kinds of courses go through the articulation officers. At the end of the year, they will develop guideline language based on this experience. ICAS members suggested minor changes to some of the language. 

ACTION: ICAS unanimously approved the changes proposed by the IGETC Standards Committee.

B) C-ID and LDTP Updates

Michelle Pilati reported that that the CCC Chancellor’s office is very supportive of C-ID and is providing an additional $100K this year. The next step is to develop training materials for faculty discipline review groups (FDRGs) to use the technology to look at course outlines. By fall there will be common course identification numbers in the following areas: 137 agriculture, 8 communications (4 of which were adopted from LDTP), and 108 in the fields of accounting, art history, biology, chemistry, English, geography, kinesiology, math, physical education, physics, sociology, and theater. In 2010, C-ID will review courses in managerial accounting, information systems, business law and bus communications, and micro- and macro-economics. Barbara Swerkes noted that the C-ID effort could dovetail with the requirements of SB 1440 if C-ID chooses pathway courses, which have high numbers of transfer students. The hope is that by 2012 when campuses are no longer obligated to accept LDTP courses, those courses will be rolled into C-ID. She stated that a survey will be conducted to ascertain how campuses are articulating courses (e.g., as a pre-elective). Beth Smith stated that there are many opportunities for faculty to be involved in the C-ID process, including developing descriptors, reviewing descriptors, and articulation. CSU Vice Chair Kevin Baaske stated that he participated in the FDRG for communications, and noted that it is far more detailed than a catalogue description. Keith Williams stated that while it has been difficult to get UC faculty involved, the UC Academic Council wrote a letter of endorsement and UC will use articulation officers to identify the most knowledgeable faculty and invite them to participate. UCEP also wrote a letter asking the Provost to make sure that deans and department chairs give faculty participants credit in the merit review process. He also noted that the C-ID project is one way that faculty can demonstrate that we are trying to improve the transfer process. 

VI. Transfer Issues and Initiatives

A) California Education Roundtable Resolution
UC Provost Pitts stated that he is aware of the work that has been done to facilitate transfer and that transfer students are successful. But the question is whether other students would have been successful but could not negotiate the maze of requirements to transfer. He noted that the California Education Roundtable’s resolution calls for the three Senates to join together to authorize a transfer degree. He commented that courses are not articulated between campuses at UC; it’s done on a case-by-case basis. He stated that UC faculty must meet to agree on common course requirements before meeting with the other segments. He noted that he understands that campuses must have autonomy, but suggested that finding some common courses is better than not addressing the subject at all. In this sense, C-ID is clearly a step in the right direction. While some majors can not be articulated, others can, and we should focus our efforts on those. 

Dan Simmons stated that faculty need to identify a common set of criteria that represents lower division preparation for a particular major. We should first develop common criteria, and then courses. Jane Patton stated that the C-ID project could be core to fulfilling these goals. It could provide an infrastructure of intersegmental faculty who meet regularly. She stated that CCC faculty think that fulfilling SB 1440 is doable and noted that funding is available to achieve it. Next year, C-ID will complete 20 disciplines. Kevin Baaske expressed concern about the idea of UC faculty convening separately, and advocated a process involving faculty from all three segments. Provost Pitts responded that UC would begin its internal process and send representatives from those groups to the intersegmental effort. Beth Smith commented that articulation is never done by system, but at the department and college level, so UC should not try to work it out as a system. Provost Pitts agreed. 

Bob Anderson argued that there are significant philosophical differences in some disciplines about what majors need to know. UC departments specialize, which is a strength. Enforcing common requirements could stifle innovation. He stated that SB 1440 seems to require more than faculty are willing to do. Provost Pitts responded that faculty may not be able to define all of the courses needed for lower division preparation, but they should be able to define some of those courses. 

Richard Mahon noted that the IGETC Standards Committee has observed that in the past students who were transfer-bound understood the differences between IGETC and CSU Breadth and made appropriate choices. However, because of enrollment limits, students are now applying to multiple campuses, and every campus wants something different. He suggested that there may be two or three variations of biology, which could be considered as separate options within the effort to identify commonalities. Barbara Swerkes stated that in recruiting faculty for this effort, we should emphasize flexibility. The objective is not to outline 18 units in a major, but to define however many common courses and common pathways there can be.  Jane Patton clarified that if an area of study does not require 18 units, electives may be taken. 

Dan Simmons noted that SB 1440 requires CSU to accept students into a major or related field at some campus and states that students can not be required to take more than 60 units in a major except in special cases. For that to work, the CCC degrees must be built on CSU’s determination of what is adequate preparation for a major. UC also must accept these criteria as appropriate, as well. ICAS is the only forum where this could happen. He asked how we should make it happen. Through the existing C-ID process? Or should each institution develop criteria within certain disciplines and bring it back to the C-ID process? Jane Patton argued that we should piggyback on the C-ID process. Like IGETC, it should be an ICAS project. Once the bill is passed, ICAS should write a statement of commitment that conveys its support and states what ICAS will do. Barbara Swerkes suggested selecting two disciplines for a pilot project starting with Communications and Sociology, both of which are part of the C-ID process and are common majors for transfer students. She argued that it would be a mistake for UC and CSU faculty to meet first among themselves; that was the mistake made in the LDTP project. When people are involved in the process from the beginning, there is more buy-in, and more opportunities to shape the process for a successful outcome. Keith Williams emphasized the importance of UC faculty participation so that they have a voice in defining what is acceptable. Richard Mahon spoke in support of using the C-ID infrastructure and urged ICAS to become familiar with the UC pathway project, which is on the UC transfer website. Keith Williams noted that some common courses could be identified through the ASSIST database. Provost Pitts suggested including some process metrics in the letter to the Roundtable, such as reporting dates. Dan Simmons suggested that the three chairs could draft a statement and present it for approval at the September meeting of ICAS. ICAS could ask the C-ID Steering Committee to produce two discipline groups and ask the UC and CSU members of those groups to identify the criteria that are acceptable for adequate major preparation. Simultaneously, we will bring together faculty within the systems for those same two disciplines. Then ICAS could make an overall recommendation that goes through regular Senate approval processes. John Tarjan stated that it is important to have representatives that are empowered through the Senates to do the work.  Then a majority vote of all three segments would pass it. Provost Pitts suggested asking the deans of the pilot disciplines to constitute the groups. Jane Beth Smith suggested first reviewing the content and competencies that are important for preparation beyond GE, rather than with specific courses. 

Dan Simmons summarized the discussion. In response to the California Roundtable’s letter on facilitating transfer, ICAS will charge C-ID with convening faculty disciplinary groups in Communications and Sociology to focus on identifying appropriate minimum lower division criteria necessary to enable students to transfer, recognizing that there is room for varying pathways. The groups will report back to ICAS, which will then report to the segment Senates. The three chairs will draft a statement of commitment from ICAS to bring to the fall meeting.   

B) Aligning CSU’s GE Breadth with IGETC

· ill Jacob, BOARS Vice Chair, UC

Dan Simmons reported that Chair Powell asked three UC Senate committees—BOARS, UCEP and UCOPE—to form a work group to consider whether UC should accept the “CSU Breadth” pathway to transfer in addition to the IGETC path. John Tarjan noted that there are more courses on the area breadth list than IGETC, and that he believes that students would benefit from a course in oral communication, which is required by CSU. Another difference is that UC requires transfer students to have foreign language, but CSU doesn’t. The question should be what is best for students in the 21st century? Several members spoke in favor of harmonizing requirements, especially since some students apply to both CSU and UC. Richard Mahon emphasized that a common statewide pattern already exists—it’s IGETC. Keith Williams suggested making acceptance of any harmonization conditional on developing a common set of requirements in the next two to three years. 

C) Legislative Bills on Transfer

This topic was discussed with Senator Liu’s staff member earlier in the meeting.

VII. Response to Report of the Joint Committee on the Master Plan

The document enclosed with the agenda was approved with one change. Keith Williams asked whether ICAS should respond directly to the legislation in the bill that emerged from the Master Plan hearings. Jane Patton stated that it is a two-year bill and the language is tentative. 

ACTION: ICAS unanimously endorsed the response to the Report of the Joint Committee on the Master Plan.
VIII. Reports from the Senate Chairs
A) CCC Senate President Patton. President Patton noted that CCC is establishing a pilot program to identify one statewide assessment instrument for placement and that faculty have convened discipline groups to examine various instruments. Testing companies are motivated to modify it in any way desired. The Senate is making progress in its effort to establish prerequisites for certain courses to ensure proper course sequencing and greater student success (Richard Mahon is chairing this effort). However, it is opposed by ethnic organizations that fear it will negatively impact certain populations disproportionately. She noted that all three Senate chairs were invited to speak at the AAUP’s national summer institute about the Master Plan.

B) CSU Chair Tarjan. Chair Tarjan reported that the governor still has not appointed a faculty member to the Board of Trustees. Faculty are very concerned about program disestablishment, the reduction in percentage of tenured and tenure track faculty, lack of consultation on budgetary matters, the impact of the Early Assessment Program on diversity, top-down curricular decision making, contract negotiations, and the fact that the Collegiate Learning Assessment will now be given annually rather than every three years. He noted that the bill authorizing certain CSU campuses to offer a Doctorate in Physical Therapy caught CSU’s advocacy unit by surprise; it was promoted by CSUN faculty through their local legislator.

C) UC Vice Chair Simmons. Vice Chair Simmons reported that a presidential Task Force on Post-Employment Benefits has been meeting to recommend changes to retirement and retiree health benefits. The Task Force has faculty representation, including himself and incoming vice chair Bob Anderson. Its report will be released in the summer and by December the UC Regents are likely to make decisions that will change pension benefits for new employees. 
IX. Area ‘b’ Task Force
Bill Jacob reported that BOARS recommends that an intersegmental Task Force be formed to reexamine the Area ‘b’ (English) admission requirements to UC and CSU. UC Admissions Director Sue Wilbur volunteered to convene the Task Force. He asked each segment to appoint three people, plus there will be representation from high schools and the California Department of Education. It will also involve the California Association of Teachers of English, the California Writing Project, and the Early Assessment Program. CCC representative David Morse noted that it is related to the California state expository reading and writing curriculum for high schools. Richard Mahon stated that a related question is whether the English competency statement is effective for writing skills, and suggested that the Task Force should address that issue. Bill Jacob responded that in math, the competencies were incorporated into the admissions requirement. Jane Patton noted that the upcoming K-12 standards review will have a huge impact on this effort. She suggested sending a letter to the Department of Education standards review group and Chair of the Curriculum Commission from the Senate three chairs with copies of the competencies. It would be ideal if the competencies were included in the framework. Beth Smith suggested that the representatives from higher education on the standards review group should be appointed by ICAS. Jane Patton volunteered to draft the letter. 

ACTION: ICAS unanimously approved the formation of a Task Force to examine the Area ‘b’ admission requirement with at least three representatives of each segment and a representative from the high schools. 

X. Advocacy
John Tarjan suggested reconstituting the advocacy task force to work on budget issues over the summer, including submitting an op-ed piece by all three Senate chairs. Beth Smith suggested waiting until there is budget news so it will be timely and will have a greater chance of being published. 
XI. Transition Discussion
Members discussed the timing and location of meetings. The September, February, April and June meetings will be held in Sacramento, and the December meeting will be held in Los Angeles.
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